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Minutes of the Second Meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody held on Thursday 15th October 2009 in Room G07, Cleland House, Page Street, London, SW1P 4LN 11.00-13.00 
Attendees:

David Hanson MP

Minister of State for Crime and Policing, Home Office
Claire Ward MP  

Parliamentary Under Secretary of State for Justice, MOJ

Michael Spurr

Chief Operating Officer, NOMS


Lord Bowness

Representative, Joint Committee on Human Rights
Barbara Bradbury

National Council Member, IMB

Deborah Coles

Co-Director, INQUEST

Frances Crook

Director, Howard League for Penal Reform

John Drew


Chief Executive, Youth Justice Board

Nick Hardwick

Chair, Independent Police Complaints Commission (IPCC)
Nicola Heley

PA to Commissioners, IPCC
Lord Toby Harris

Chair, Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody

Andy Hunt


Pre Trial & Custody Manager, ACPO
Catherine Johnstone
Chief Executive, Samaritans

Selena Lynch

Deputy Coroner, The Coroners Society

Juliet Lyon


Director, Prison Reform Trust

Stephen Shaw

Ombudsman, Prisons and Probation Ombudsman (PPO)
Ian Smith


Chief Executive, Independent Custody Visiting Association

Pat Baskerville

Head of SCOP, NOMS


Richard Bradshaw

Director of Offender Health, DH
Peter Edmundson

Head of Police, Powers & Protection Unit, Home Office

Bob Evans


Assistant Director, UKBA

Jane Forsyth

Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council

Apologies:

Phil Hope MP

Parliamentary Under Secretary of State for Care Services, DH
Patrick Craig

Specialist Staff Officer, HM Inspectorate of Constabulary

Anthony Derry

Head of Mental Health Operations, Care Quality Commission 
Dame Anne Owers
HM Chief Inspector of Prisons

Gordon Scobbie

Custody Lead, ACPO

David Wood

Strategic Director, UKBA

Agenda Item 1: Welcome & Apologies for Absence 

1. David Hanson welcomed attendees to the second meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody.  The Head of Secretariat informed the Board that Bob Evans from UKBA would be representing David Wood and Andy Hunt from ACPO representing Gordon Scobbie at the meeting.
Agenda Item 2: Approval of the Minutes of the Last Meeting (MBDC 05) & Action Points from the Last Meeting
2.
David Hanson asked Board members to highlight any factual inaccuracies or omissions in the minutes of the last meeting.  Nick Hardwick said that the Independent Police Complaints Commission (IPCC) had taken over collating the number of deaths in or following police contact from the Home Office in 2004, not 2002 as stated in paragraph 16 of the minutes.  The Board approved the minutes subject to the amendment above.  David Hanson reported that the actions from the last meeting had all been completed.  [Secretary’s Note: An overview of the completed action points from the last meeting is included at Annex A]. 

Agenda Item 3: Statistics Paper (MBDC 06)
3.
David Hanson invited Pat Baskerville to introduce the statistics paper (MBDC 06).  Pat explained that at the first meeting of the Ministerial Board, a number of gaps were identified in the data provided.  She said that as well as addressing these gaps, the purpose of this paper was to provide an overview of the number of suicides/self-inflicted deaths that had occurred in state custody between 1999 and 2008 broken down by method and gender where this information was available.
Deaths In or Following Police Custody

4.
Nick Hardwick reported that the number of suicides in police cells/transit to the station between 2004/05 and 2008/09 were fairly small.  Data on the number of suicides that occurred within police cells/in transit to the station between 1999/00 and 2003/04 was unavailable, but would be identified as part of the in depth research study currently being undertaken by the IPCC.  He said that the figures provided did not include apparent suicides following release from police custody, of which there were 55 in 2008/09.  These figures were presented separately from the overall statistics on deaths following or during police contact, as it was often difficult to establish a causal link between the contact and the death.  He commented that nearly half of those that died in 2008/09 were reported to have known mental health problems and nearly a quarter were arrested for a sexual offence.      
5.
Deborah Coles said that it would be helpful for the next meeting if the Secretariat could produce a comprehensive paper, which included data on the number of restraint related deaths and homicides within each of the sectors as well as the number of suicides/self-inflicted deaths.  ACTION: Head of Secretariat to ensure that the statistics paper for the next meeting contains data on the number of restraint related deaths and homicides within each of the custody sectors.  She added that for completeness it would also be helpful if the statistics could be broken down by age.  ACTION: Head of Secretariat to ensure that the data contained within the statistics paper is broken down by age where available.
Prison Custody

6.
Pat Baskerville informed the Board that the number of self-inflicted deaths within prison custody to date were in line with the figures at the same point last year.  She reminded the Board that 2008 saw the lowest annual numbers since 1995 and the lowest annual rate since 1986.  She reported that at the first meeting of the Ministerial Board, the IMB requested statistics on the number of prisoners that had died whilst on an open ACCT and these figures were provided in Table 4 of the paper.  She said that in 2008, there were 60 self-inflicted deaths and 13 of these were individuals that were on an open ACCT, which was a relatively small number given that in 2008, approximately 21,000 ACCT documents were opened.  She asked Board members to treat these figures with caution, as she said that some prisoners could have an ACCT document opened more than once and as a result, the figures represented the number of actual documents opened as opposed to the number of individuals that were managed under the ACCT system.
7.
Juliet Lyon asked what the status of Board papers were and whether they could be shared more widely.  David Hanson urged members to exercise their discretion as to how they shared these papers and said that those that were restricted would be marked as such.  She commented that it would also be helpful if the data in the next statistics paper could be broken down by ethnicity.  ACTION: Head of Secretariat to ensure that the data contained within the statistics paper is broken down by ethnicity where available.

Immigration

8.
Bob Evans reported that the number of suicides/deaths from self-harm within immigration removal centres (IRCs) were relatively small, with the last suicide taking place in January 2006.  He said that UKBA were intending to second a member of staff to the Safer Custody and Offender Policy (SCOP) team within NOMS to up skill them in relation to the policies around self-harm management and suicide prevention.  He said that there was currently no detailed research in relation to self-harm and suicide within the detention estate and there were researchers at Oxford University who were interested in undertaking some work in this area.
9.
Deborah Coles commented that the figures for IRCs did not include the deaths of those that died in prison whilst subject to immigration controls and asked if this data could be extracted from the prison figures.  ACTION: Head of Secretariat to obtain figures on the number of prisoners that died in prison whilst subject to immigration controls.
Deaths of those Detained under the Mental Health Act (MHA)
10.
Richard Bradshaw said that at the first meeting of the Board, the lack of information in relation to the deaths of those detained under the Mental Health Act (MHA) had been highlighted and he was pleased that more comprehensive data was included in this paper.  He explained that the majority of these deaths were due to natural causes in those aged over 65.  He said that those with severe mental illness had significantly increased morbidity rates and an increased risk of diabetes, obesity, and hypertension due to a number of factors including the effects of their medication, their lifestyle and poor access to physical health services.  He reported that Sian Rees in the Mental Health Team within the Department of Health was undertaking some important work in this area, which included revising the Care Programme Approach (CPA) guidance to highlight the importance of physical health checks and including physical health in the quality standards contained within the standard mental health contract.  Frances Crook said that she would be interested to learn more about this work and Richard Bradshaw agreed to provide her with contact details for Sian Rees.  ACTION: Richard Bradshaw to provide Frances Crook with contact details for Sian Rees within DH.
11.
David Hanson said that it would be helpful if the statistics paper for the next Board meeting could include an indication of the average populations within each of the custody sectors to provide some context in relation to the number of deaths that had occurred.  ACTION: Head of Secretariat to include data on the average populations within each sector in the statistics paper for the next meeting.  Lord Toby Harris commented that as the IAP completed their initial scoping work, they would start to draw out themes and lessons from the statistics.  
Agenda Item 4: Paper Presented by the Howard League (MBDC 07)
12.
David Hanson reported that at the first meeting of the Ministerial Board, Claire Ward had asked Frances Crook to prepare a paper on the risk of suicide in individuals on supervised or early release from prisons for discussion at this meeting.  He invited Frances Crook to present her paper on the issue.

13.
Frances said that this was an incredibly complicated area and the paper started by outlining the different types of supervised release orders and forms of temporary release, as there did not appear to be a single comprehensive list of these.  She argued that as these individuals were still subject to state control, they should be included within the remit of the Board and further work was needed to determine the number that died whilst on supervised or early release as the data collection for this group was still in its infancy.  She said that a study in the Lancet undertaken by Dr Mary Piper and colleagues showed that men recently released from prison were eight times more likely than the general population to commit suicide.  As well as an increased risk of suicide, she said that there was also an increased risk of accidents particularly in young men due to their risk taking behaviour.  
14.
Stephen Shaw reported that he had discretionary power to investigate, to the extent appropriate, deaths that raised issues about the care provided by the relevant authority and this included the deaths of those released from prison custody.  He commented that he had only undertaken a small number of investigations into deaths following release from custody, which was due to resource constraints, but the majority of the deaths investigated had been as a result of a drug overdose.  David Hanson asked how the PPO exercised this discretion and Stephen Shaw said in a reasonable and proportionate way, but with due regard to the fact that such investigations were not separately funded.  He explained that the majority of these deaths were not formally referred to the PPO.  They normally found out about them on an ad hoc basis, as information about these deaths was not collected in a systematic way.
15.
Selena Lynch argued that the remit of the Board from a policing perspective was too narrow and that shootings and road traffic accidents should be included in the Board’s terms of reference.  She said she disagreed with extending the Board’s remit to include the deaths of those following release from prison, if these other policing categories were not also included.  Michael Spurr commented that this was an extremely complex area and including those released on temporary or supervised release from prison within the Board’s remit would expand it significantly.  He argued that the language used in the final paragraph of the paper, which stated that “It is the withdrawal of the prison bars that leaves prisoners liable to commit suicide and consequently it is the prison estate that should take the blame for the deaths of those who die post custody” was inflammatory and unhelpful.  David Hanson echoed Michael’s earlier point regarding scope and said that while he was not minimising the importance of the issue, he felt at this stage in its development the Board’s remit would become too large if it included this group within its terms of reference.  He said that further consideration would be required at a later date to determine where the Board’s input could be most effective.   
16.
Richard Bradshaw argued that there could be an increased risk to individuals released from all forms of state custody and that further work to determine what these risks were and if they could be reduced would be helpful.  He said that from a mental health perspective, those that were absent without leave or on temporary leave were often the most vulnerable to suicide and self-harm.  David Hanson asked Lord Toby Harris and the IAP to identify the data currently available in relation to the deaths of those on early or supervised release from prison and highlight any gaps for the next meeting.  ACTION: IAP to identify the data currently available on the deaths of those on early or supervised release from prison for the next Board meeting.  He said that the immediate focus of the Ministerial Board should be those detained within custody, but as part of their longer work programme the IAP could undertake a more detailed piece of work to identify the risks associated with those recently released from all forms of state custody and the measures if any that could be put in place to reduce these risks.  ACTION: IAP to consider whether the risks of those recently released from all forms of state custody should be part of their longer term work programme.
Agenda Item 5: Agreement of Revised Terms of Reference (MBDC 08)
17.
David Hanson said that the terms of reference for the Board had been amended to reflect the discussions at the inaugural meeting and recirculated prior to this meeting to give members the opportunity to submit any final comments.  Members confirmed that they were content with the revised terms of reference and these were agreed by the Board.   

Agenda Item 6: Update on the First Six Months of the Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody & Agreement of the Terms of Reference for the Panel’s Working Groups (MBDC 09)
18.
David Hanson invited Lord Toby Harris, the Chair of the Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody to provide an update on the first six months of the IAP.  Lord Harris informed the group that the Panel had held two further meetings since the first meeting of the Ministerial Board.  He said that the IAP’s initial work programme had been agreed by the Board in June 2009 and was being taken forward, whilst a longer-term work programme was developed.  

19.
He explained that the work of the IAP would primarily be taken forward via working groups led by a member of the Panel.  The six areas currently being explored by the working groups were the use of restraint, the deaths of those detained under the Mental Health Act (MHA), Article 2 compliant investigations, cross sector learning, the risks relating to the transfer and escorting of detainees and information flow through the Criminal Justice System (CJS).  He said that the aim of this work would be to identify some short term and longer term recommendations, which would be taken forward as part of the IAP’s longer term work programme.  Draft terms of reference had been produced for each of the working groups and he said it would be helpful if Board members could highlight any omissions in these.   
20.
Lord Harris reported that the Head of Secretariat was in the process of establishing the Practitioner and Stakeholder Group, which would support the work of the IAP.  There were over seventy confirmed members representing a range of organisations including the police, prisons, Youth Justice Board, UK Border Agency, private sector custody providers, DH/NHS secure services, inspectorates, investigative bodies and non-governmental organisations (NGOs).  Another thirty individuals had been invited to participate, but had yet to confirm their involvement.  He agreed to circulate the latest list of members to the Board for information.  ACTION: Head of Secretariat to circulate the membership list for the Practitioner and Stakeholder Group with the minutes of the Board.   

21.
He said it was particularly important that operational staff from the different custody sectors were represented on the group to ensure that recommendations produced by the IAP were grounded in practical reality and asked the Board members to nominate operational staff from across the custody sectors to sit on the group.  ACTION: Members to provide the Head of Secretariat with the names of operational staff who could be invited to join the Practitioner and Stakeholder Group.
22.
Lord Harris informed the group that the Head of Secretariat was also in the process of organising a visits itinerary for the IAP.  Visits due to be undertaken before Christmas included a visit to Broadmoor high secure hospital and Ealing approved premises in order to determine how they identified and implemented any learning following the death of a patient/resident.  He reported that the Panel were working with the Central Office of Information (COI) to design, build and implement an independent website, which would be launched in December.  He said that this would be a key resource for keeping practitioners and other interested parties updated on the work of the Panel and share learning about deaths in custody.  In relation to recruitment, he was pleased to report that an Executive Officer and Deputy Head of Secretariat had now been appointed.  He commented that the limited capacity of the secretariat over the last six months had meant that the IAP had been unable to make as much progress with their work programme as they had hoped.  
23.
David Hanson asked what the timescales were for each of the working groups to deliver their initial findings.  Lord Harris said that there would be a phased approach.  The aim was to bring the emerging findings from two of the working groups to the next Ministerial Board meeting in early 2010 and report back on the other four groups at the meeting in June 2010.  The recommendations from these groups would be taken forward as part of the IAP’s longer term work programme.  David Hanson said that it would be helpful if a written update on the progress of each of the IAP’s working groups could be provided at each Board meeting.  ACTION: Head of Secretariat to ensure that a written update on the progress of the IAP’s working groups is included as a standing agenda item at each Board.
24.
David Hanson thanked Lord Toby Harris and invited comments or questions from members on the terms of reference for the Panel’s working groups.  There were no specific comments from members and the Board approved the terms of reference.  
Agenda Item 7: Paper Presented by the Prison Reform Trust (MBDC 10)
25.
David Hanson invited Juliet Lyon to present her paper outlining the findings of the Prison Reform Trust’s (PRT) independent review of unmet mental health need in prison and research on the experiences of the Criminal Justice System (CJS) by individuals with learning disabilities and learning difficulties.  Juliet said that she would provide the Board with a brief overview of the contents of her paper, as it had been circulated with the agenda prior to the meeting.  She informed members that the purpose of the briefing was to summarise evidence gathered by the PRT on learning disabilities and mental health, which had particular relevance for the work of the Ministerial Board.
26. She said that the PRT’s pioneering programme “No One Knows” brought to light the experiences of offenders who had learning disabilities or learning difficulties.  This found that there was no routine or systematic procedure across the CJS for the screening and assessment of people for learning disabilities.  It also found that very few mental health in-reach teams within prisons had any learning disability expertise and most of the prison staff consulted were not confident that their prison had the skills or expertise to support those with learning disabilities.  Prisoners with learning disabilities and difficulties informed the PRT that they experienced a number of problems upon arrival into prison because of their impairments.  She said that the inability of prisoners to participate fully in the prison regime left them at greater psychological risk and particularly vulnerable to suicide and self-harm and argued that all prisons should undertake an audit of their programmes and regime activities to ensure that they were fully accessible to prisoners.  
27.
Juliet said that certain aspects of the criminal justice system, which increased levels of uncertainty, were particularly distressing for individuals that had mental health problems or learning disabilities and those on remand, indeterminate sentences for public protection (IPPs) or recalled to custody for technical breaches were particularly at risk.  She argued that there should be greater and more flexible use of community sentences for vulnerable defendants, ensuring full compliance with the Disability Discrimination Act and that the infrastructure for supporting vulnerable individuals needed to be more established to enable magistrates and judges to make better use of these options.

28.
She said that a lack of planning and support for the needs of vulnerable defendants often meant that they were routinely unable to understand and participate effectively in criminal proceedings.  As a result, she argued that the special measures available to witnesses such as the use of intermediaries should be available for vulnerable defendants.  With regards to training, she commented that she was pleased that learning disability awareness training was now included in the prison officer entry level training, but it was important that all staff working within the CJS including judges and magistrates received regular training in mental health, learning disabilities and communication difficulties.  In terms of resettlement, she said it was crucial that local authorities were alerted to their duties to assess the needs of vulnerable prisoners at an early stage prior to their release from prison.
29.
Juliet said that she intended to send Phil Hope MP a copy of the PRT reports for information.  David Hanson thanked her for the report and said the research work that the Prison Reform Trust had carried out in these areas was to be welcomed.  He commented that the work being undertaken as part of the implementation of the Bradley Review, which would be covered in the next agenda item should help to address many of the issues highlighted by her paper.  

Agenda Item 8: Update on the Implementation of the Recommendations of the Bradley Review on People with Mental Health Problems or Learning Disabilities & the Relevance of this for the Work of the Board
30.
David Hanson invited Richard Bradshaw and Peter Edmundson to provide an update on the national delivery plan being developed by the Government in response to the recommendations contained within the Bradley Review.  Richard reported that the Government had accepted the direction of travel set out by Lord Bradley and had committed to developing a delivery plan, which incorporated a full response to the recommendations contained within his report.  He said that a national Health and Criminal Justice Programme Board, which consisted of representatives from relevant Government departments and agencies had been established to monitor the development and delivery of this plan.  This group had met three times and was due to meet again on the 19th October in order to sign off the final version of the delivery plan before it was submitted to Ministers for approval.  
31.
He said that the delivery plan would outline an ambitious programme of work and contain specific recommendations in relation to identifying the changes needed to underpin delivery of the 14 day standard for the transfer of mentally ill prisoners under the Mental Health Act, development of liaison and diversion services, improving information management and governance, developing the workforce in particular enhancing the depth and quality of mental health, learning disability and personality disorder awareness training for staff and piloting and evaluating a new learning disability screening tool.  He informed the Board that a National Advisory Group (NAG) would be established to support Ministers and the Health and Criminal Justice Programme Board in their development of this agenda.  This group would consist of key stakeholders outside Government with particular interest and experience in the health of offenders.

32.
Peter Edmundson said that his team were responsible for taking forward the policing elements of the delivery plan, the aim of which was to raise the quality and effectiveness of the delivery of healthcare services for those who come into contact with the police.  As part of this work, they would be scoping the feasibility of transferring health services in police custody to the NHS, undertaking a review of the Safer Detention Guidance produced by ACPO, looking to publish guidance on the use of Section 136 of the Mental Health Act, scoping the role of neighbourhood policing within the function of criminal justice mental health services and working with the National Policing Improvement Agency (NPIA) to develop mental health and learning disability awareness training for police officers and custody staff.  

33.
Frances Crook said that the Bradley Review had only given brief consideration to children and young people and she asked Richard Bradshaw how the health and social care needs of this group were being addressed.  He reported that the delivery plan took into account implications for children and young people.  However, the recommendations from Lord Bradley’s review specific to children and young people would be addressed in a separate strategy and action plan, which had been developed by the Department of Health, Home Office and Department for Children, Schools and Families (DCSF) and was due to be published at the end of the year.  [Secretary’s Note: The document ‘Healthy Children, Safer Communities’, a strategy to promote the health and well-being of children and young people in contact with the youth justice system was published on the 8th December 2009 and is available on the Department of Health website].  John Drew said that the Youth Justice Board were linked into this work and echoed a point made by Juliet Lyon earlier in the meeting regarding the importance of speech and language therapy for those that experienced difficulties with verbal comprehension.  Juliet Lyon asked if the delivery plan would include a specific section in relation to women.  Richard Bradshaw explained that the existing women’s health programme of work, developed in response to Baroness Corston’s report would become a cross cutting theme of the other work areas described within the delivery plan.
34.
Nick Hardwick raised the issue of the use of police stations as places of safety under Section 136 of the Mental Health Act 1983.  He said that the IPCC had undertaken some research to determine the extent of the use of police custody as a place of safety and found that despite a broad consensus that it should be used only in exceptional circumstances, it was in fact used as the main place of safety.  He reported that the research also highlighted the large variations across police forces in the use of police custody as a place of safety.  Andy Hunt informed the Board that ACPO were in the process of developing some national guidance with the National Policing Improvement Agency (NPIA) entitled “The Policing of People with Mental Ill Health and Learning Disabilities”, which covered victims, witnesses, offenders and the use of Section 136 in order to ensure some consistency in relation to its use across the country.  He agreed to provide the Board with an update on the status of this document at the next meeting.  ACTION: ACPO to provide an update on the status of the mental health guidance at the next Ministerial Board meeting.

35.
David Hanson thanked Richard Bradshaw and Peter Edmundson for their update on the development of the national delivery plan.  He acknowledged the cross government work involved in the development of this plan and thanked the Department of Health and Home Office for their hard work.  He said that he would reflect upon Juliet Lyon’s paper outside the meeting and commented that it would be helpful if a paper could be prepared for the next Board, which identified the relevant aspects of the delivery plan for the work of the Ministerial Board.  ACTION: Head of Secretariat to commission Offender Health to produce a paper for the next Board, which highlights the relevant aspects of the delivery plan for the work of the Board. 
Agenda Item 9: Reports & Issues from Members
HMIC/HMIP Report on an Inspection Visit to Police Custody Suites in Cambridgeshire Constabulary 

36.
Ian Smith said that he wanted to bring to the attention of the Board an HMIC/HMIP report on an inspection visit to police custody suites in Cambridgeshire, which had been published in August 2009.  He commented that the report was highly critical of the custody provision found when the inspection was undertaken in November 2008 and made 78 recommendations, many of which related to basic standard provisions in custody.  He reported that the announced inspection had found an apparent apathy towards safety, which included staff inappropriately muting cell bells, a failure to learn from adverse incidents, numerous safety hazards within cells including ligature points and a failure to follow the Safer Detention and Handling of Persons in Custody Guidance (SDHP).  He said that he felt it was important to raise this issue at the Board, as it had implications for the work of the IAP.    
37.
Peter Edmundson commented that the report had highlighted a number of failings on the part of both individual members of staff and at a strategic management level.  Ian Smith informed the Board that the National Policing Improvement Agency (NPIA) had undertaken a peer review in September 2009 to determine how close the Constabulary was to full compliance with the SDHP and the results of this were due shortly.  David Hanson said that ultimately it was a matter for Cambridgeshire Police Authority to take action and hold the force to account.  However, he felt in this instance given the highly critical nature of the report that it would be appropriate for him to write on behalf of the Ministerial Board to the Chair of the Cambridgeshire Police Authority (copying in the Chief Constable) to request an update on the action being taken to address the failings highlighted in the report and the timescales for this work.  ACTION: PPPU within the Home Office to draft a letter from David Hanson on behalf of the Ministerial Board to the Chair of the Cambridgeshire Police Authority.   

38.
Michael Spurr said it was important that the Board kept issues such as this on the agenda.  Lord Toby Harris reported that as part of the IAP’s longer term work programme, the working group considering the issue of cross sector learning would be looking at how the recommendations from inspection and investigative reports were implemented and monitored within the different custody sectors in order to identify any gaps in the current systems.  Andy Hunt assured the Board that ACPO took these matters extremely seriously and had commissioned the IPCC, NPIA and inspectorates to deliver a series of presentations to police forces in England and Wales covering the principles of the Safer Detention and Handling of Persons in Custody Guidance.  
Restraint Related Deaths

39.
Nick Hardwick said that he felt the issue of restraint related deaths should be a priority for the work of the Board.  He informed the group that the IPCC had identified a number of common themes in the cases that they had dealt with including positional asphyxia, excited delirium and drug swallowing, which had relevance from a learning perspective for the other custody sectors.  He said as indicated at the first meeting of the Board, the IPCC were carrying out an in depth study of deaths in police custody over the last ten years and restraint related deaths would be one of the issues considered as part of this work.

40.
David Hanson said that it would be useful to have a more detailed discussion on this issue at the next Ministerial Board, when the Secretariat was in a position to provide comprehensive data on the number of restraint related deaths within each of the custody sectors.  ACTION: Head of Secretariat to ensure that restraint related deaths is included as a substantive agenda item for the next Board meeting.  He acknowledged his previous role as the Co-Chair of the Board established to oversee the implementation of the recommendations of the review of restraint in juvenile settings and said that it would also be useful to have a formal update on this work at the next Board meeting.  ACTION: Head of Secretariat to ensure that a formal update on the review of restraint in juvenile settings is provided at the next Board. 
41.
Lord Toby Harris said that it was particularly important to identify good practice and learning in relation to the actual use of restraint techniques and the training provided to staff, which could be shared across the different custody sectors and this would be one of the aims of the IAP’s working group considering the use of physical restraint.  Deborah Coles reported that she had attended a recent inquest, where a Prison Service representative had given evidence, which suggested that the juvenile restraint review had a wider focus than just the juvenile estate.  In response, Michael Spurr said that the focus of this review was juveniles and young people.  However, the Prison Service were considering some of the recommendations made by this review to determine whether they had wider implications for the adult prison estate, but this did not constitute a formal review.  David Hanson requested a short written update on the work being undertaken by the Prison Service for the next Board meeting.  ACTION: Head of Secretariat to request an update on this work for the next Board meeting.
Agenda Item 10: Date and Time of the Next Meeting Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody
42.
David Hanson thanked members for their contributions and said that these were greatly appreciated.  He confirmed that the next meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody was due to take place on the 18th February 2010 between 11.00am and 1.00pm.  The venue for this meeting would be confirmed in due course.  [Secretary’s Note: The date for the next Ministerial Board was changed to the 11th February 2010, however this meeting has been cancelled due to the parliamentary recess dates and an alternative date is currently being sought.  A new date for this meeting will be confirmed in due course].  David Hanson informed the Board that Phil Hope MP, Parliamentary Under Secretary of State for Care Services within the Department of Health had been approached to Chair this meeting.
ANNEX A
ACTION POINTS FROM MEETING HELD ON 18 JUNE 2009

	Action
	Owner


	Outcome

	Secretary to email members of the Board prior to the next meeting to request items for inclusion in the information bulletin 


	Jane Forsyth
	COMPLETED – Items received from Board members were collated into an information bulletin, which was circulated with the agenda for the meeting held on the 15th October 2009.



	Frances Crook to produce a paper outlining the risks of suicide in recently released prisoners


	Frances Crook
	COMPLETED – This item was included on the agenda for the meeting held on the 15th October 2009.

	Juliet Lyon to provide some suggested wording for the terms of reference regarding the Corporate Manslaughter Act


	Juliet Lyon
	COMPLETED – The suggested wording provided was included in the amended terms of reference, which were discussed and agreed at the meeting held on the 15th October 2009.

	Richard Bradshaw to provide some suggested wording for the terms of reference regarding the Mental Capacity Act

  
	Richard Bradshaw
	COMPLETED – As Above

	Secretary to explore an alternative form of words to the use of the term ‘authority’ in the third bullet point of the terms of reference. 


	Jane Forsyth
	COMPLETED – As Above

	Members to inform the Secretary if they felt there were any omissions in the statistics paper


	All Members
	COMPLETED - No feedback was received from members

	Secretary to seek clarification on whether the prison statistics included those that died whilst on release on temporary licence 


	Jane Forsyth
	COMPLETED – Clarification was provided in a Secretary’s Note included in the minutes of the meeting held on the 18th June 2009.   

	Secretary to provide clarification of what types of deaths fall within the other non-natural category used by the Prison Service.


	Jane Forsyth
	COMPLETED – A definition of the categories used was provided in a Secretary’s Note included in the minutes of the meeting held on the 18th June 2009.  

The other non-natural category includes any other deaths which are not included in the self-inflicted death, natural cause death or homicide categories.  These include accidents arising from external causes including drug mules, accidental overdose/ poisoning and deaths where taking a drug contributed to a death but not in fatal amounts.  This category may also include a small number of otherwise difficult to classify deaths.  This category includes ICD10 Accident (V01-X59.). 


	Secretary to provide statistics on the number of prisoners that have died whilst on an open ACCT


	Jane Forsyth
	COMPLETED – This data is included in statistics paper (MBDC 06), which was discussed at the meeting held on the 15th October 2009.

	Secretary to seek clarification on whether the statistics for the Prison Service run Immigration Removal Centres (IRCs) were included in the prison custody or immigration figures


	Jane Forsyth
	COMPLETED - Clarification was provided in a Secretary’s Note included in the minutes of the meeting held on the 18th June 2009.  The figures for the deaths that occurred in the Prison Service run IRCS (Dover, Haslar and Lindholme) were included in the prison custody statistics.  However, these will be extracted and included in the immigration statistics in future papers.


	Secretary to circulate a copy of Mark Uden’s presentation and the revised PER Form


	Jane Forsyth


	COMPLETED - These items were circulated with the minutes of the meeting held on 18th June 2009.

	PPO to provide details of the timescales for issuing reports


	Stephen Shaw
	COMPLETED – This information was circulated with the minutes of the meeting held on the 18th June 2009.


	Anne Owers to provide the Board with regular updates on the work of the National Preventive Mechanism (NPM)


	Anne Owers
	ONGOING – Anne to provide the Board with regular updates as necessary.
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